JOINT MEETING

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

AND

BUDGET COMMITTEE

November 16, 2015

Present: BOS members, Karen Ober and Dave Nickerson and Johnny Vantassel

Budget Committee member:  John Olmstead, Katy Wells, Earl Leighton, Craig Davis and Roger Gray and Earl Leighton.  

Charlie Smith, Town Administrator was also present.

The meeting was called the meeting to order at 4:33pm, after recognizing a quorum of the BOS and Budget Committee (BC).  The meeting was tape recorded and Katy Wells took the minutes.

John Olmstead discussed that this meeting was to help both boards understand the current budget cycle process for FY17.  John Olmstead stated that the BC had some questions for the BOS regarding the rational they used for establishing the 2% pay increases and some of the other salary line increases.  Roger stated that the salary increases this year are about $78k into the budget.  The group discussed the overall budget bottom line for FY17 from the BOS proposal with warrant articles as less than the approved FY16 budget.  These figures differ from the savings of the debt service, where the last payment for the bond was paid and this money will not be included nor appropriated in FY17.  Charlie stated that the BOS budget request is at 4.5 million which includes the 2% pay increases and even by adding the warrant articles the budget for FY17 is still under $100k.
The boards discussed the items that were being lowered this year, such as insurance and possibly fuel but cautioned in doing so since FY17 is for another whole year out.

Earl discussed the future need for the Lower Bay Road project and that although no figures are presented now, it will be in a future budget and need to be dealt with then, or planned for.  Charlie stated that in his opinion the town needs to raise their unassigned fund balance which is currently at 4.89% and it is recommended that it is between 5-17%.  Charlie further stated that this account is how town’s fund unforeseen expenses not in the regular budget for major issues that could arise during the course of a fiscal cycle.  This money is accumulated by the unspent department balances at the end of a fiscal cycle and would include revenues as well. Charlie suggests that taxes may go down but it all depends on what is left from the budget cycle. (FY16)
Dave Nickerson suggests that the two boards could take a position on the raises and put these amounts into a warrant article.  Also any of the other extremely costly items could be in warrant articles so that the people can know, understand, discuss and vote on it directly at town meeting.
Roger suggests the more people should be encouraged to come to the town meeting to vote. Katy added that years ago the town did place articles on the warrant and these articles included such items as salary increases.  Katy further added that there was also someone that was able to discuss/describe to the people the impact that these articles would have on the town portion of the tax rate, as many people do not understand the different areas of charges on their tax bills.  Katy suggested that a refresher of sort for how the tax base works with a lot of new faces at town meeting last year, may be helpful.  

Craig shared his concern and questioned why if we are trying to lower the budget or keep it low, that the employee’s salaries is the place we are all looking at.  Craig added that he has researched some information as far as raises for years of 2012-2015.  Craig stated that the Federal government has had an overall cost of living increase for 8.5 % and the state pay increases have been 8.12% and the town employee in the same time frame have had a 1.5% pay increase overall.  Craig reminds that it costs a lot of money when we lose an employee and have to hire another one and we need to keep the good people we have.  Craig further states that there are other areas in the budget that we can look at so that we can take care of our employees.  
Resident Bill Whalen added that he thinks it is a good idea to have the pay raises or any large cost increases added to the warrant as an article.

Other discussions were: road issues, privatizing certain departments or areas in departments, increasing revenues for offset of taxes, possible warrant articles for pay raises or other areas in the budget with concerns.
 The boards discussed the 2% pay raises and the writing of a warrant article and how to present and or write it.  The BC will discuss at the next meeting as the BOS have already voted and added to their budget they presented.

The BOS may also discuss their decision at their next BOS meeting regarding the 2%.

Katy asked the BOS if there is any road plan for $500k that they voted into their budget for FY17.  Karen responded that there is one road that they know of in need of repair that the $500k is not going to cover.  Katy asked if there was a road plan document to work from, so that there are other options available for the BC and or the people to vote on.  Dave stated that the DPW director is working on the 5-year plan and it is almost done.  Johnny asked if there should be a deadline for the 5-yr plan.  Katy stated that there was A road that was presented/suggested to CIPC and the $500k plus the block grant would cover just that, and questioned if this was the plan.  Katy suggested that there is software at the DPW for road inventory, however Roger added it was out dated.  
Johnny stated that the $500k for roads is used a little differently than its original intention by the current DPW.  Johnny stated that it was his experience that this money ($500k) and the block grant money was for a contracted out road project for town roads, not maintenance or small repair done by our DPW. Also the BC and BOS members discussed lease purchases for vehicles and CRF for roads or equipment may make better sense for the DPW.
The BOS discussed the town facilities, maintenance and other infrastructure expenses and didn’t think we  have enough money in the budget now and there is no real plan for any of these needed things either.  

The BC and BOS discussed the need for facilities review and need to get a maintenance fund, a maintenance plan and the future space needs of the town.  Katy described a little bit of the town history to help the BC and BOS think about looking at future plans as this has been continually discussed without a plan to move forward. 
It was agreed that both boards will move forward with our roles in the FY17 budget process. Any questions, concerns or other issues will be addressed if and when they come up. Both boards as well as the TA were in agreement that cooperation is key and Charlie will have the last few budgets that the BOS have not voted on yet to the BC after the BOS votes.

Adjournment

At 5:53 pm, Roger Grey made a motion to adjourn, 2nd by Karen Ober all were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Katy Wells, Budget Committee Member 

Recording Secretary
